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August 31, 2020 
Colorado Water Conservation Board                     
C/O Ben Wade 
1313 Sherman St. Suite 718 
Denver, CO 80203 

 
RE: POGG1 PDAA 2019-2538 

 
Dear Ben, 

 
This letter serves as final report for the CWCB Colorado Water Plan Engagement and 
Innovation grant in the amount of $39,300 that the Arkansas River Basin Water Forum 
(ARBWF) received on December 19, 2018. The ARBWF is the fiscal agent for the Arkansas 
Basin Roundtable (ABRT), Public Education, Participation and Outreach (PEPO) grant. 

 
The grant scope addressed the Arkansas Basin Implementation Plan (ArkBIP) identified 
concerns, provides education, and promote action through multiple outreach mechanisms. 
The projects/programs included: 

 
TASK 1: Education Events 

 
A. Development and Implementation Community or Children’s Water Festivals 
B. Creek Week Implementation on the Arkansas River 
C. Development of Educational Webisodes 
D. Support Arkansas River Basin Water Forum Education & Outreach Programs 
E. Support the Ark Basin Implementation and Education to Action Plan 
F. Support the PEPO Coordinator Position 

 
The ARBWF has requested a reimbursement for all associated funds and has met the 
match requirement of $39,350 for such through partnership with a variety of entities 
and providing work through the PEPO Coordinator(s) and the Arkansas Basin 
Roundtable members.  

 
Task 1.A- Water Festivals 

This year has been a strange and challenging year for education, so PEPO’s original goal to do in-
person instruction and outreach simply is not feasible or safe. With these concerns, it is increasingly 
important to not only educate constituents in the Arkansas Basin, but to support local businesses and 
non-profit organizations through these challenges. Support was given to RiverScience and Fountain 
Creek Watershed District to educate safely in their respective programs. RiverScience has an 
established and ongoing program working with school-aged children to learn about the students’ 
watershed, perform science-based activities, etc. With this work, RiverScience asked that the funds go 
to the conversion of their in-person curriculum to online curriculum or to improve their delivery of 
such with the adaptation of education state-wide due to COVID-19 and the Executive Orders. The 
Fountain Creek Watershed District typically hosts a Creek Week cleanup, however due to the same 
constraints noted above, this Creek Week moved the event to a household/family unit scale. This 
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included phones/tablet applications to track information and to perform a cleanup with supplies 
provided by the Fountain Creek Watershed District, etc. This year provided the opportunity to focus on 
qualitative data rather than the quantitative aspect as in the past.  
 
Match was met with all in-kind cash and support for the water festival prior to COVID-19. Jessica 
Mills of the Lower Arkansas Valley Water Conservancy District, in partnership with Amber Weber, 
planned a community water festival for Crowley and Otero counties that would involve schools, water 
professionals, vendors, etc. to resemble a fall festival with a water theme at every booth. This effort 
would have tied the communities together for an important goal of water education and outreach. This 
effort totaled $3,000 of match. The deliverables, despite the change in scope, remained the same. The 
goal to engage and educate the citizens in the Arkansas basin about water issues and projects and the 
implementation of such was completed through this task. Children and the communities at large are 
involved in both of the programs through RiverScience and Fountain Creek Watershed District and 
allowed PEPO to connect with 100-250 individuals and numerous elementary students via these 
programs. 

 
Task 1.B- Creek Week 
This task originally had $2,000, which due to a lack of interest and engagement, was moved to task 1.D 
to fund the annual Arkansas River Basin Water Forum. With a discussion between the two PEPO 
Coordinators, Jean Van Pelt and Amber Weber, Lamar was chosen as an ideal location due to a creek 
that runs through town that feeds into the mainstem of the river. The creeks, streams, and the mainstem 
of the Arkansas River downstream of Pueblo are overtaken by invasive species and general plant 
overgrowth, which makes access and cleanup unsafe for a volunteer crew. The identified creek is 
located behind a local community college and provided an opportunity for college and community 
engagement. The college originally agreed, but as planning progressed, PEPO’s plans to engage the 
community and do a wide-scale clean up did not match the budget or goals of the college, so Creek 
Week was paused. Upon further discussion, the Coordinators felt the money would serve the basin’s 
constituents better if it was given to the Arkansas River Basin Water Forum and a formal request was 
submitted to CWCB and the money was transferred to the subtask of 1.D.  
 
Match was provided by the work that Jean and Amber put into planning and coordinating with Lamar 
Community College and other partners including Allison Schuch to implement a Creek Week below 
Pueblo on the Arkansas River. When the PEPO Coordinators chose to change the scope of this task as 
well, the Coordinators felt that the match and deliverables would be met, even exceeded, by moving 
these funds. The match for this, prior to moving funds totaled up to be $2,000. 
 
Task 1.C- Webisodes 
Through the process of taking the documentary, The Arkansas River: From Leadville to Lamar, “on the 
road” throughout the basin, many stakeholders and audience members felt that the documentary could 
have gone deeper into several topics or regions. PEPO Coordinator, Jean Van Pelt, decided to do a set of 
webisodes to supplement the larger documentary and these webisodes would be based on tributaries and 
large topics such as Purgatoire, Huerfano, Agriculture in the lower basin, Fire and Flood, etc. These 
webisodes took about a year and a half to plan, curate, and publish. There was an in-depth stakeholder 
process for each webisode including participants from each tributary or topic. Several meetings for each 
webisode was held, and interviewees were nominated. Through the process, Jean and Amber managed 
these webisodes, constituents, and the goals of each. Sam Ebersole was contracted to perform this work 
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and was involved from the very beginning to ensure that the goals and concepts were held, and that 
Sam’s creative process was initiated from the start. Sam filmed, edited, and published six videos. Each 
webisode received comments and feedback from the stakeholder team and was signed off by Amber 
Weber. The finished version of these webisodes can be found on 
https://www.arkansasbasin.com/education-and-outreach.html and were also utilized in each of the respective 
regions for broad education and outreach.  
 
The six webisodes were delivered to each region and the basin as a whole and can be found at the above 
link. These webisodes featured projects to educate stakeholders and interested parties in such. The 
match for this came primarily from Sam Ebersole, our media director, however match was also 
contributed through a variety of partners including the Arkansas River Watershed Collaborative, Lower 
Arkansas Valley Water Conservancy District, Huerfano Water Conservancy District, Purgatoire Water 
Partnership, and more. Each volunteer put in at least ten hours to meet, create goals, be interviewed, and 
review content. This match is calculated to be $25,000. 
 
Task 1.D- Annual Arkansas River Basin Water Forum  

While the annual Arkansas River Basin Water Forum was cancelled this year due to 
COVID-19 concerns and mandates, the ARBWF continues on with educational efforts. The 
Arkansas River Basin Water Forum will utilize support of the funds as follows:  

Support for these outstanding and important events in the amount of $1000 was earmarked for 
general funding to support the overarching educational goals of the Forum. Financial support for the 
Forum provides a platform to increase the greater water knowledge that in turn contributes toward 
water management decisions that serve the common good for all who call the Arkansas River Basin 
their home. 

 
Financial support of $2000 went toward the educational Infographic produced in 
conjunction with the Ark Basin Roundtable’s non-profit organization, Arkansas River 
Watershed Collaborative. The Infographic is an educational booklet focuses on policy 
issues and projects related to watershed and forest health, as it pertains to water resources. 

PEPO supports the ARBWF in their efforts and will carry through in support of the Forum’s 
educational activities despite the pandemic.  
 
The Arkansas River Basin Water Forum works tirelessly to put on a great event each year with the help 
of a planning committee and many volunteers. The deliverable was met of at least 300 attendees 
absorbing information on local, regional, and state-wide water issues through the VIP dinner and 
associated educational programming. In addition to delivering on the outcomes set forth in the scope of 
work, the match for this totals to be $3,000.  

 
Task 1.E- BIP/EAP Program Support 
This task originally contained $4,000 and as the programs and projects progressed, the PEPO 
Coordinators wanted to supplement the money that was transferred from 1.B to 1.D to support 
the ARBWF. This left PEPO with enough money to support the Huerfano County Water 
Conservancy District’s Water Day ($500); The Ditch and Reservoir Company Alliance ($200) 
for the Colorado Funding Guide; and for Amber Weber’s time to support WECO for the 
Lower Arkansas Basin tour, the Amity Mutual Ditch Company in their project and funding 
options, and for the BIP update basin-wide.  

https://www.arkansasbasin.com/education-and-outreach.html
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The project deliverables, to bring together key community and government stakeholders to 
support ArkBIP identified projects; assist projects with gaining exposure and support to move 
forward; and assisting with education and outreach efforts for up to six projects was 
completed through this task. The first piece of the deliverable was met with all of the BIP 
update actions Amber assisted with and the second piece was met through the Amity project 
while the third piece was met with assisting DARCA, HCWCD’s Water Day, and WECO. 
The match for this totaled to be $5,000.   
 
Task 1.F – Support of the PEPO Coordinator(s) 
The PEPO Coordinator(s) provided leadership in water education and has promoted and 
supported ArkBIP identified education to action projects/programs throughout the basin. The 
PEPO Coordinator(s) communicated and worked with all partners who are responsible for 
providing in-kind support and for the implementation of ArkBIP identified programs. 

 
Van Pelt and Weber performed the organization, coordination, task management, and reporting on 
all proposed educational ArkBIP projects. Weber has also monitored and reported on all of PEPO 
activities to CWCB and the Executive Committee of the ABRT. These were the project 
deliverables and these tasks were performed throughout the project. Match was provided by in-
kind time of $2,000. 

 
If you have any questions or concerns, please let me know. Thank you for your time, effort, and 
most of all for the support you have provided these important projects and programs. 
 
 
Sincerely,       

                                              

Amber Weber,      Robert Hamel 
ABRT PEPO Coordinator     ARBWF Board President 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachment 1: Budget 
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Attachment 3: Webisodes in their finished form on the RT website, sub-task 1C 
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Attachment 3: ARBWF’s infographic, sub-task 1D 
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Attachment 4: DARCA’s Water Funding Guide, sub-task F 
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